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Marie's school days were over. This was her first day off; and by
invitation from Lady Head, she and her friend, Jessie, were guests at
Government House.

The Governor's wife had taken a strong fancy to the tall, fair-haired
girl. Queenly in figure, supple and graceful, with grey-blue eyes, teeth
like pearls, and arms that Juno might have envied, it would be a wonder
if she had not. Marie's principal charm, however, was the expression of
her face. It was the kaleidoscope of her soul. The varied emotions of
her mind, like sunshine and shadow, chased each other in quick
succession over her features, for notwithstanding her youthfulness, her
few years had been full of thought.

Marie's life had been a strange one. Motherless from childhood, she had
lived through many of her early years with her father at his favorite
haunt. This was the island of Fingal's Notch, one of the Thousand that
usher Lake Ontario into the St. Lawrence River. There in her girlhood,
summer after summer, enchanted by the ever-varying beauties which
surrounded her, she had paddled like a fairy queen; yet, like a goddess
from the Sagas of the Northland, she was unconscious of their influence
upon her.

Two years had passed by since she, a maid in her teens, came to the
Bradley School in the little city; and the chaos of the new life,
cramped within walls that were to be both school and home, lived in her
memory ever afterwards. Still her inherent candor, and the primitive
charm of her manner, had won the hearts of her teachers; and the
stripling maiden, who could swim like a mermaid, and run through the
island woods like a deer, learned to be content in her school life and
to love those who taught her.

During these long years, however, she had not once returned to her
island home. Now, the suspense was to be broken, the school days were
over, and the home journey at hand. It was from her father that the
message came; but while pleasant to think of, it was a surprise, for the
prospective three years at College were suddenly and unaccountably cut
down to two, and this was to be the end.

A strange unrest, Marie had often understood, was beginning to be felt
among the people; disturbing rumors were in the air; and although her
father in his letter did not refer to the subject, Marie believed that
this had much to do with her sudden recall.

"I intend to keep both of you until the evening," said their hostess as
she greeted them. "It is such a pleasant day, that we shall probably
spend the afternoon upon the water; and I shall take the liberty of
sending you home by moonlight."

"Such delightful news!" returned Marie in an animated tone. "I am sure
Miss Bradley will not object, now that school is over."

"We need not care much if she does," was Jessie's laughing comment. "We
are her ladyship's soldiers under orders."

"I am not sure of Sir Francis' approval," said Lady Head. "Still I think
I can manage it, although he is a stern disciplinarian, and we are
living in troublous times. I am arranging for a little water trip beyond
the island on the steamer Transit. She is now in port, and we are to
start this afternoon, to return in time for dinner—provided, of course,
that Sir Francis does not seriously object."

"How good of you to give us such a treat!" was Marie's further response.
"I have not been on a steamer since my father brought me here two years
ago on our little Petrel."

"Does your father own a lake steamer?" Lady Head asked in a surprised
tone.

"Yes, he has several."

"And yet he never came to see you?"

"He believed that I would insist on returning with him if he did; and I
am sure that I should have done any time during the first year."

"After that you became contented!"

"Yes, your Ladyship. I learned to appreciate my advantages."

"Your father evidently understood his daughter—a very reasonable man."

"Yes, stern as well as kind. While I always loved him, I dreaded him
fully as much."

"But the dread will depart when you return home. Young ladies are rarely
afraid of their fathers."

Marie's face for a moment became grave.

"When is he coming for you?" Jessie asked.

"In two days—again on the Petrel."

"I must see him this time," said Lady Head, looking directly into
Marie's face. "Sir Francis, too, will wish to talk with him; he wants to
know every good man we have in these rebellious days."

Marie felt uneasy. She did not know exactly why—but she did not think
that her father would care to see the Governor.

"I am afraid my father will be shy, and would rather not see anyone but
his own little girl, as he used to call me," she replied, looking
frankly into Lady Head's face. "But it is very kind of you to mention
it. You are always good to me; I can never be too grateful."

"Hoity, toity, child," replied her ladyship, repressing a sense of
pique. "Ah! yonder comes Sir Francis and Lieutenant Stuart of the
Transit. He is youngest son of Lord Vancroft, and claims lineal
descent from the Stuarts."

Marie started, and glanced quickly across the lawn at the approaching
gentlemen.

"That is Marie's name," said Jessie in a lower key. "Do you know, Lady
Head, that she is descended from the Stuarts, too?"

"Oh! why did you mention it?" cried Marie, her face flushing vividly.

"It is nothing to be ashamed of!" exclaimed their hostess. "But
Lieutenant Stuart does not resemble you in the least. Like Jessie, here,
he's dark enough to be a Spaniard. Oh! Sir Francis, you see I have my
young friends again."

"Yes," replied the Governor, gravely, "such winsome young ladies are
always welcome."

And introducing Stuart, the conversation continued.

The young man's eyes soon rested on Marie, and tall though she was, he
looked down from his greater height with pleasure into her animated
face.

"I have just invited Miss MacAlpine and Miss Stedman to join our party,
Sir Francis," exclaimed his wife. "I feel sure that the Captain of the
Transit will not object."

"I can vouch for that," put in the lieutenant.

"I am always delighted to extend the courtesies of life to young
ladies," reiterated Sir Francis, impressively patting the nearest one on
the shoulder; "and I am glad to have the opportunity of seeing and
examining the Transit. It looks like a serviceable boat, Lieutenant."

"So it is, sir. Well manned and well armed. We have a couple of guns,
too, on board, as good as any that are on the lakes."

"That is satisfactory. What is more, we may need them before the year is
out, in the Lower Province, if not in this."

"The very reason that we are here, sir. Captain Jerrold has been
sounding the plummet all along the line; and he says that one cannot
tell how soon the first break may come, either from MacKenzie here or
Papineau there."

"True enough," muttered the Governor beneath his breath. "Confound that
MacKenzie! Expelled from the House three times, and last year defeated
at the polls; and yet utterly irrepressible."

"Yes, so I heard."

"Two of the biggest rebels of the century. I am amazed that the people
are such idiots as to believe in them."

"Not all the people, surely."

"No, of course not; but there are enough to make it unpleasant for the
bulk of the community, who, I am happy to believe, are thoroughly
loyal."

"Ah! I see that the children are out again and our lunch is announced,"
said Lady Head. "We shall not have much time to spare, for I believe the
Transit leaves the wharf at—"

"Half-past two!" exclaimed Lieutenant Stuart.

"Provided we are ready," added the Governor, emphatically.

"Certainly, Sir Francis."

And crossing the lawn, they entered Government House.
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They were notable people that the Transit carried out upon Lake
Ontario that glorious afternoon. Captain Jerrold had sent a cordial
invitation to the Lieutenant-Governor and his friends; thus affording
his Excellency a favorable opportunity for a special meeting of the
leading members of his Council, to consider certain important political
problems which were then demanding the most serious consideration at his
hands. At the same time it afforded the ladies the privilege of an
outing upon an armed steamer, something much prized by the fair sex in
those early days.

"Let my Cabinet have the forward saloon to ourselves for an hour," said
Sir Francis, confidentially buttonholing the Attorney-General as soon as
they had passed the island. "I have something important to communicate.
The Captain has promised that we shall not be disturbed; and we might
meet at once."

"Very well, sir. I see the Solicitor-General talking with Col.
Fitzgibbon, and yonder are Sheriff Jarvis and some others."

"Have them all come."

For a few moments the Governor talked to the ladies, and then, followed
by the other gentlemen, he led the way to the saloon.

"I'm going to make the most of my opportunity," said Stuart to Marie
with a laugh, as the door closed upon the last man, "for Sir Francis
says that I may be sent for before their session is over."

"Possibly they may want to intrust you with state secrets," replied
Marie, carelessly; "I suppose gentlemen enjoy such things."

"Some do," was the rejoinder, "but it is the intervening hour that I
prize. They won't want to discuss matters of importance with a
subaltern."

"Still you might have something to communicate."

"Perhaps the incidents of the journey from the ocean westward," he
replied.

"You came up the St. Lawrence?" said Marie, her interest increasing.

"Yes, by Prescott and Kingston and the Thousand Isles."

"The Thousand Isles! One of them is my home."

"Which one has that honor, Miss MacAlpine, may I ask?"

"Fingal's Notch," was her prompt answer.

"Fingal's Notch!" he exclaimed, in a tone of astonishment.

"What of it? Does it surprise you?" she asked, turning her eyes
enquiringly upon him.

"Rather—well—not exactly," he returned, gathering himself together
again. "There are so many of them—and all so picturesque—you can
scarcely tell one from another."

"That's because you are not familiar with them. When a child I paddled
among them so much that I learned to know each one by name; and no two
of them are alike."

"You paddled, you say; not by yourself?"

"Yes," she replied with a low musical laugh, "why not?"

"Of course, you may well ask, 'Why not?' I am displaying my ignorance of
your Western ways."

"Miss MacAlpine is a skilled canoeist," remarked Jessie, in vindication
of her friend. "Many a time has she paddled across the bay to the island
and back."

"Only during holidays, though," said Marie; "Bradley School regulations
forbid it during term."

"But term being over, I should like to see how you do it," was his
response.

"See her do what, Lieutenant Stuart?" exclaimed their hostess, who
happened to catch the last words.

"See her paddle her canoe all the way across this beautiful bay of
yours," he replied, with a dramatic sweep of his arm.

"That's something I never heard of," said Lady Head, in a tone of
mingled surprise and disapproval. "It is certainly a dangerous thing for
any girl to attempt. It cannot surely be true."

"I confess, Madam, that it is true," said Marie, merrily. "And I shall
be sorry not to do it again. I go away so soon."

"Why not prolong your stay for that very purpose?" suggested Stuart in a
lower key, as her ladyship passed on with a deprecatory shake of the
head at Marie.

"Because in two days my father will be here for me."

"There might still be time for another paddle if to-morrow would do," he
suggested.

"But I have my packing and a hundred other things to attend to."

"If you could manage it, I would gladly help you," said Jessie.

"If I do attempt it you must come, too," said Marie, with a smile.
"College girls travel in pairs, Mr. Stuart. Miss Stedman and I always go
together."

"The complement of each other."

"Yes," said Jessie quickly, "the blond and brunette of it; almost the
long and the short of it."

"Would you really care to go?" Marie asked, looking at her friend.

"I always did like the bay, and being unexpected, the pleasure of
another paddle would be all the greater," she replied.

"Well, Jessie, say three o'clock. I will send Ned down to the boathouse
and be ready in good time."

"And to make the trip secure against misadventure," volunteered Stuart,
"I will have a boat ready to man at a moment's notice; and from the
quarter-deck shall watch with a field-glass the venturesome ladies while
they traverse the mighty deep."

"That will be fine," commented Mrs. Hagarman, the Attorney-General's
wife. "Not many ladies are honored during their voyaging by the
guardianship of a British-man-of-war."

"Scarcely that," laughed Stuart. "The Transit is only an armed
frigate."

"It's a man-of-war, all the same," said Lady Head, emphatically, "and
may have fighting to do before it leaves the lakes."

"If that time comes, the Transit will be true to her colors and her
cause," said Stuart, "ever ready for duty."

Marie's face was grave again. She was looking out beyond the island to
the far east. Talking of unrest and fighting and war vessels, even in
bantering tones, troubled her. What did it all mean? There was more than
a possibility of tumult. Rebellion was whispered of—rebellion that
might shake the colonies to their centre. How would it affect her father
and brothers, her home among the islands, herself? Was all this
pleasantry and kindness and courtesy merely a prelude to devastation, to
the breaking up of associations and friendships and life that had become
a strong part of her new nature? Was this the reason why her father had
so peremptorily directed her to return home? Why was the letter so
stern? Might he not have been kinder in his demand? She would not think
of disobeying him—dear old father—and having been away so long, the
mere mention of his wish would have been law.

She was leaning over the railing, forgetful for the moment of all about
her, while the talk continued. Suddenly Jessie's arm was slipped within
her own.

"Dear old girl," she murmured, "what were you thinking of?"

Marie started.

"Was I thinking?" she exclaimed; "I am afraid that I am not very
polite."

"Yes, you were thinking about leaving Toronto and school and everything.
I could read it in your face, Marie, like an open book—I was thinking
of it, too, and I believe I'm as sorry as you are."

"Sorry and glad, both. Sorry to leave you all and the life; glad to be
home again. Still there's something haunts me sometimes—strange
paradox—the memory of the future. But I won't give way to it."

And she turned round with laughing face to answer a question from Lady
Head; while Stuart was asking himself how much he could conscientiously
conceal, when Miss Marie was Donald MacAlpine's daughter?
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At this moment the saloon door opened and Sir Francis appeared.

"Ladies and gentlemen," he called out, "as a pleasant indication of our
loyalty, I ask you to join us in three cheers for the King."

All the men present being either members of his own Council or
employees, the cheers were heartily given.

"Three more for Sir Francis Bond Head, His Majesty's representative, the
Lieutenant-Governor of Upper Canada," cried the Attorney-General. And
the cheers were repeated.

"I thank you all," returned the Governor, "for this double expression of
your loyalty; and I have no doubt if it could be heard on shore, it
would find an echo throughout the Province."

Closing the door, he returned to the table around which the members of
his Cabinet had gathered.

"I believe that is really a fair sample of the sentiment of our people,"
was his comment.

"I wish I were as confident as you are, sir," said the Attorney-General.
"To my knowledge there are many places in this Province where no such
cheers could be raised."

"If there are, it is purely MacKenzie's fault," returned the Governor,
sharply. "We'll have to call that man to account before long. Even in
York the people are against him, as his defeat at the polls in the last
election demonstrates. No, in this city and this Province we are all
loyal. What I desire to speak with you upon is the condition of Lower
Canada. We are in receipt of bad news from there. Our eastern
compatriots not only need our sympathy but our assistance also. Bands of
armed men are secretly drilling all over that Province, and prowling
about among the people, with the object of fomenting disloyalty and
inciting rebellion. Papineau, the arch-rebel there, of whom better
things might have been expected, is the leader of an obnoxious faction
on the very verge of revolt. But we must remember that it is the French
element, and not the English, that is producing the agitation. Yes, and
let me repeat it, gentlemen, the English people are sound at the core in
the Upper Province as well as in the Lower one. There may be a few
demagogues among us; but they are really of little importance; and I
assure you, they shall receive the punishment they deserve."

"I believe, sir, it is possible in this matter to labor under serious
misapprehension," objected the Attorney-General again. "Distrust in this
Province is widely disseminated, and we cannot over-estimate its
influence."

"Pooh, pooh!" returned his Chief. "The very fact that at the last
election, notwithstanding all the efforts of MacKenzie and his
followers, the Government was sustained by such a large majority, proves
that you are wrong in your conclusions."

"It has only made the malcontents more determined, your Excellency, and
the spirit among the people more decisive. We carried the elections, it
is true, but how we carried them is no indication of the stand that the
people will take when put to the test," said Sheriff Jarvis.

"I believe with the Governor that the people are with us," said Colonel
Fitzgibbon, "but to make our position surer, it would be a wise thing to
call out the militia again, and give them a thorough drill, particularly
when our corps of regulars is so small."

"That, too, I think quite unnecessary," replied Sir Francis, loftily.
"If we commence to specially drill our men, the malcontents will at once
believe that we are becoming alarmed, a most unjust and lamentable
position for a strong Government to assume."

"Nevertheless, your Excellency, if you mixed as much among the people as
I do, you would arrive at the conclusion that it would be a wise policy
to pursue," said the Solicitor-General, who had not hitherto spoken.
"Meetings are already being held in York and other counties to influence
the people against the Government. At these meetings, I understand, they
regularly discuss what they call a 'bill of rights,' which the people
pledge themselves to support."

"What if they do, with the majority of the people, the country, and the
Government against them," reiterated Sir Francis. "As I said before, the
unrest in this Province is entirely due to the red-handed work of one
man, who has cajoled a few others to follow him. What we require is to
arrest him and his accomplices forthwith, and have them summarily tried
for treason. That will put an end to the whole thing; and the less we
trouble ourselves about the matter the better. But I affirm most
positively, that apart from our treatment of MacKenzie we cannot
over-estimate the importance of being ready to help our
fellow-countrymen in the Lower Province the moment they need our aid."

Seeing the apparent uselessness of further opposition, this statement
was received with dumb acquiescence; and taking it for approval, the
Governor continued:

"Towards this end we have important data at our command. We have with us
one of the officers of the Transit, Lieutenant Stuart, son of Lord
Vancroft, who has made himself familiar with many of the facts in
connection with the proposed insurrection in the Lower Province. I
purpose calling him in to supply us with any information he may possess
upon this lamentable subject. Sheriff Jarvis, will you kindly have one
of the stewards show him in?"

Accordingly Lieutenant Stuart appeared, and, in answer to queries,
supplied them with several important facts with which the members of
the Government were unfamiliar. While busily digesting these, the
Governor asked him to furnish other items of general interest.

"I know that Lower Canadian independence is the talk of the people," was
his answer. "They have mottoes and banners floating everywhere. In some
places, under the very nose of the Government, 'Papineau and the
People,' 'Liberty,' 'Sons of Liberty,' 'Declaration of the Rights of
Man,' etc., are strung everywhere. No one knows how they appear or who
puts them up; but every morning new mottoes are found in new places. In
Montreal malcontents are drilling, and muskets and rifles are being
smuggled in from no one knows where."

"Has any blood been shed?" Sir Francis asked.

"Yes, in a dozen places at least, between the French and the English;
several lives have already been lost, chiefly around St. Charles and St.
Denis. It is believed that at these places the contest will be the
keenest."

"You think, then, that rebellion in the Lower Province is a foregone
conclusion?"

"Undoubtedly it is, sir; Papineau has already sent out secret orders."

"But on what basis? What are the wrongs that he wishes to have removed?"

"The injustice of the existing Constitution to the French people of the
colony, and the bad system of laws that has been established are the
claims they make," said Stuart.

"Both of which complaints are exceedingly indefinite," said the
Governor.

"Bad administration is perhaps a more definite term," said Stuart. "The
Lower Canadians want to have a direct voice in the administration of the
affairs of the Province, and in the appointment of the members of the
Legislative Council."

"Neither of which are they qualified ethically to possess, any more than
they are here," said the Governor. "What else?"

"That the Council antagonizes the Assembly and ignores its mandates."

"As if the Council, composed of qualified gentlemen, responsible to Her
Majesty's advisers, did not know what measures should be adopted for the
best interests of the country much better than the boorish legislators."

"That may all be true, your Excellency," returned Stuart, "yet the House
of Assembly claims that it ought to possess all the rights, immunities
and privileges of the English House of Commons."

"A piece of extravagant impertinence!" exclaimed Sir Francis. "The
demands of these people, both there and here, are preposterous. They put
me out of all patience. I sincerely trust that my fellow-Governor, Lord
Gosford, of the Lower Province, will judiciously and energetically meet
the malcontents on their own ground, and crush out all resistance with
promptitude; something which we will be glad to assist in if necessary."

"To come more to the point, your Excellency," said the Attorney-General,
"what is the nature of the assistance that you propose to render?"

"Decidedly military. The moment assistance is required, I would despatch
our regulars to Montreal by boat, leaving the militia to guard our own
garrison."

"And yet you decline to drill the militia!"

"Only for the present, or until our way seems clear. But what of the
Thousand Isles, Lieutenant Stuart? I understand there is much unrest and
disturbance there. Captain Jerrold tells me that you personally visited
many of the residential ones."

"I did, and I am of the impression that there is more talk than action
among the islanders so far."

"And who are their leaders?"

"That is a hard question to answer," he said, evading a direct reply.
"Some of the people talk of rebellion, some of annexation, while the
loyalists pronounce both absurd. Rebellion there, when it comes, will be
after its appearance in the east, I feel convinced."

"Misguided wretches, anywhere, east, west, or in the islands, wherever
it be," ejaculated the Governor. "They do not know on which side their
bread is buttered. The fact of it is, gentlemen," he continued, rising
to his feet in order to give them a little closing speech, "I must
remind you again of the similarity of Lord Gosford's position to my own.
Each of us represents vice-regal power in his own particular Province.
Each of us is working in every way for the best interests of his people.
Take my own case, individually; if by my administration I increase the
wealth and comfort of the people, I shall claim for myself the credit,
which will be totally out of their power to withhold from me; whereas,
if I diminish their wealth and comfort, it will be hopeless for anyone
to shield me from blame. As, therefore, we have one common object in
view, the question arises, which of us, the people or myself, has the
greater power to do good to Upper Canada? Or in other words: Can the
people do as much for themselves as I can do for them? My answer is
emphatically 'No.' Gentlemen, I am exceedingly obliged to you for your
presence, and the interesting discussion upon important matters that we
have engaged in; that being over, I think we might with profit and
pleasure join the ladies in our return."

As they withdrew from the saloon, Stuart's eyes again scanned the deck
in search of Marie. He did not know as yet that a strain of royal blood,
though dating back for three generations, flowed in her veins as well as
in his. It was the charm of her personality, the beauty of her spirit,
that attracted him. And then to know that she was the daughter of the
wily freebooter of the Thousand Isles, a fact of which the Governor was
unaware, enhanced the attraction. There was a spice of poetic romance in
the situation. It was like a border feud transplanted across the ocean
to the wooded islands of the west. He felt his interest deepening. What
manner of man could this MacAlpine be, to be sire of such a maiden?
When passing through the islands he had missed him, for although much
talked of by his followers, he was informed that he was out in the west
for the time being sailing the Caroline. How glad he was that he had
refrained from mentioning his name. Still, what was it to him? He must
and would be loyal to the King. Yet the more he thought, the more his
interest deepened.

They had entered the bay again, on the inner side of the island, and as
Stuart approached the ladies, he heard Jessie call out:

"Marie Stuart, see, there is the little cove you so often run your canoe
into after paddling across the bay."

He was startled. The utterance of the name was like a sequence to his
reverie. Could there possibly be a relationship between Miss Marie and
himself?

"Yes," was Marie's answer, "we'll run in there again to-morrow."
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"It's
clear enough now, Miss, but yon sky looks squally," said Ned, as
he slid Marie's canoe into the bay. "I'd advise ye to make a short run
of it. Don't be out longer than an hour and a half, at most."

"Can't we make it longer than that?" Marie asked, looking thoughtfully
over the eastern gap at the shifting white clouds.

"It wouldn't be safe." adjusting his pipe to the proper angle. "Toronto
bay's al'us treacherous for canoes, and that storm's coming."

"We'll be back in good time, then; but it would be a joke if we had to
swim ashore," Marie returned, jestingly.

"If there's danger we'd better not go," said Jessie.

"Can't you swim? I know you could last summer. But there's really no
danger; I promise you we'll be back in time."

"And how much can I? Just the fifty yards you taught me, and that only
in smooth water."

"As I say, in an hour an' a half, there's safety," repeated the old
sailor, reassuringly; "and Miss MacAlpine's a good paddler. I never saw
a better, and never expect to; but for heaven's sake don't stop a
minute longer, Miss."

"On my word, Ned," said Marie, slipping a coin into his hand. "And be
here, sure, to take charge of Fawn when we return."

"Sartin, Miss."

Followed by Jessie, she stepped lightly into the superb little craft. It
was tough as whalebone, light as a feather, varnished and cushioned, and
buoyant as a cork upon the water, but obedient to every impulse of
Marie's paddle.

The air was still and hot, and the water almost without a ripple, while
sail-boats and a steamer were moored in the harbor.

"I don't see why Ned should be so fearsome," said Marie, as she dipped
her paddle with Jessie facing her. "I must have skimmed this bay a score
of times at least, and he was always encouraging instead of exacting
until now."

"But you never went when a storm was brewing," returned Jessie. "People
say that Ned's a true seaman, and only signals danger when he has good
reason."

"That may be, but I've seen many storms in the islands; and it may be
hours before this one comes. Ned's a dear old fellow, but getting a
little bit fussy. Still, I always prepare for a swim when I go out
canoeing. I think every girl should."

"What do you do?"

"Did I never tell you? Why, I wear tights under a loose skirt, and so
fastened that I can throw everything else off in a minute. Father
insisted upon it when I was a child; and I have kept it up ever since."

"I wish I did," said Jessie, gravely, "it would be safer."

"We shall be just as safe as on shore!" exclaimed Marie with a silvery
laugh that sounded far out over the still water, for her paddle was
almost noiseless. "See, I am steering for our little cove at the east
end of the Island. We can land and then run over to the lake side, for I
want to gather a few more of those little white shells."

"If we have time."

"Yes, if we have time. Oh, yonder is the Transit away beyond the gap!"

Jessie turned and looked. "It's a long way off, must be two miles at
least."

"It's heading in this direction," said Marie, "but scarcely moving."

"How still the bay is! I don't see a rowboat anywhere, nor a single
canoe but ours."

"It is enchanting. Our paddle makes a little breeze; and the bay is so
smooth that you can see the bottom."

"And the fish, is that a pickerel?"

"Yes, and there goes a bass. Oh, look at the little shoal of perch!"

Jessie languidly trailed her hand through the water, as Marie, with head
thrown back and the grace of an accomplished canoeist, dipped her
paddle. Then she hummed a low refrain in musical rhythm to the swing.

"Sing it out," said Jessie, "you haven't forgotten it."

"How could I? Association and memory make it both sad and sweet to me.
It always comes to mind when canoeing alone on the water."

Again she hummed. She was thinking of her girlhood life in the Thousand
Isles; and away back of that of the days of her childhood on the hills
of Scotland, where her mother told her tales and sang her songs of their
Stuart ancestry. It seemed like centuries ago, and yet only yesterday.

Jessie watched her with keen interest. She almost worshipped her friend,
so lithe, so graceful, so strong.

"I believe you could swim across," she ventured.

"Could I?"

Evidently the answer was an unconscious one, for without comment her eye
glanced again at the distant Transit.

"But the song. Do sing it, please."

Then her deep contralto rang out the words:


My paddle swings as memory sings

Of the tragic days of old,

And the long, dark past comes back too fast,

As legend and song unfold.

For the Stuart race could find no place

In the land of Scottish heather,

And smitten and torn from thistle and thorn

They were lash'd by wintry weather.

Both in lowland fen and highland glen

Men scorn'd the blood of their Kings;

Then truth came free far over the sea,

And liberty's song it sings.

Yes, justice and truth, while lost, forsooth,

By false ones over the brine,

Still fill the breast of the mighty west

Like bouquet of blood-red wine.

So my paddle swings and the forest rings,

All islands echo the sound;

Each swash of the wave is one more stave

In the freedom our race has found.




"The refrain is a sad one with a joyous outlook," said Jessie.

"That is why I like it," said Marie. "The song has its history."

"I thought so when I first heard you sing it. I often wondered what its
origin could be."

"Well, I'll tell you. Our old Andrew, down at Fingal's Notch, is the
author. He remembers the last Prince Charlie, and has a passion for
rhyming, so when he found out that my two brothers and I were Stuarts,
he wrote the song for us. Then to my delight I discovered that it would
go to one of my mother's old Prince Charlie tunes."

"And did your father like it?"

"I think he did, for he once told me that it was not very loyal to King
William, and perhaps I liked it all the better for that."

"The MacAlpines are Highlandmen," said Jessie.

"Yes, and it was in France, the refuge of the Stuarts, that my father
met my mother. She was simply Marie Stuart then, and I have inherited
her name."

"And she died in Scotland?"

"Oh, no, but in our island home. That sweet mother of mine! There never
was anyone like her. Fair and gentle and frail. I was the only daughter.
My brother Donald came before me, and Charlie after—then she died. I
was only eight years old, but I remember her as if it were yesterday.
Her fair face, her sweet blue eyes, her tales of the Stuarts and of
France, and the songs she sang."

Again Marie hummed, but it was a different tune, that of a French
ballad.

"We are nearing the shore," said Jessie. "The Transit, too, is
closer."

"I'll slip in here and we can step on to that little reef," said Marie.

In another minute they drew the canoe up the bank. Again Marie looked at
the clouds. "They are not much nearer. I don't know but they are
drifting to the south. We may get the shells, I think."

"Are you sure we shall have time?"

"I paddled straight over, and we can easily get back and over to the
wharf again before Ned's hour and a half are up. Come along, Pussie,
don't be afraid."

And with cat-like devotion Jessie hurried after her. In little over a
minute they were there, "gathering shells on the seashore."

"What beauties they are, the little pearly things! I have a handful
already. But we cannot stay another second. Those treacherous clouds
have veered round. See how they are sweeping in. We must run, Jessie. I
should have seen it sooner. Oh, it is all my fault!"

And back they ran. Black clouds were looming up in the east and sweeping
in with terrible velocity. It was no north nor south now, but due west
with a vengeance.

Panting for breath, they launched the canoe and, springing in, shoved
out from the shore.

"Ned's time was too long," said Marie, as she made her first stroke.
"It's not nearly an hour since we left the wharf, and though still now,
in five minutes we'll have the first swell of the sea."

"I'm glad the Transit's coming nearer," said Jessie.

"Lieutenant Stuart said he would watch the movements of the Fawn,"
said Marie with a smile. "He is coming for a better look."

"Stuart watching Stuart."

"It cannot be that; he knows nothing of the cousinship," retorted Marie,
glancing keenly at the sky while she plied her paddle with a long,
steady sweep. "Ah, the waves are coming now! See the white crests. I
must angle across to keep out of the trough. Slip down further, Jessie."

"Best I can do. Can I help you?"

"Not in the least. But it is well to be ready. Nothing is going to
happen. But if it should and the canoe capsizes, don't forget but grasp
the end of it and hold on. My! this is a lark! Not quarter over and the
storm already started. Rain coming down already. In another minute
we'll be drenched."

"Who cares for that if we can only get over!" ejaculated Jessie, doing
her best to be brave.

"We'll get there, but it's hard paddling through these big waves."

"The Transit's lowering a boat," said Jessie.

"And a boat is shoving off from the wharf," echoed Marie, "coming
directly toward us—one man in it—slip down Jessie, almost flat, but
keep your head up. My, what a sea! Never was in as big a one before—not
even in the islands."

Huge waves rolled in from the east, each one bigger than the last, while
the wind in wild gusts ushered in a tumult of rain. The frail bark rose
and fell as it lurched from one trough into another, while with every
big wave water was shipped. Still the canoe floated and Marie valiantly
stuck to her paddle.

"What shall we do?" exclaimed Jessie in despairing tones. "The canoe is
full and sinking."

"Hold on a little longer and the boats will reach us," cried Marie,
reassuringly.

But the canoe was quivering on the top of a mountain wave, and the next
moment it pitched headlong into another abyss. Crash went the bow upon
an unseen snag, piercing a large hole beneath the water line, and
flinging the canoe upon its side. The girls were both hurled into the
water; but Marie, seeing the inevitable, had sprung clear of the craft,
and diving into deep water, rose again to find Jessie tangled beneath
the upturned canoe. Seizing it with one hand and Jessie with the other,
she trod water, while with all her strength she pulled her friend from
beneath. But Jessie was stunned by the blow of the wreck.
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